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From the President's Perch 

By Keith Mays, President of the Board 
 
March 24, 2016 was another important date in the history 
of Friends.  That was the day our Friends Partnership 
Agreement (FPA) was signed by Robyn Thorson 
(Regional Director), Erin Holmes (Tualatin River Refuge 
Manager) and myself (as Friends President). 
 
It is very exciting to have this finished and I want to thank everyone who was involved in 
negotiating this agreement.  I want to specifically thank Cheryl Hart, Bonnie Anderson and 
Erin for their hard work and commitment to crafting an agreement that not only works for us 
and USF&W, but it will be shared with Friends organizations nationally. 
 
The purpose of the FPA is to facilitate and formalize collaboration between the Service and 
Friends in support of mutual goals and objectives.  Much of the language in our agreement 
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SAVE THE DATE!                 

The 20th Annual Tualatin 
River Bird Festival is May 21, 
2016. 

We will need a lot of 
volunteers to help on the day 
of the festival. Look for more 
information in the next news 
letter if you would like to 
volunteer. 
Contact:  Rachel Dunham 
Rachel's email 

 

This Month's Events 

Second Saturday Work Party 
April 9 8:45AM-12:00PM 
 
Store Committee Meeting 
April 7 at 5:00pm 
Riparian Room 
 
Bio-swale Work Party 
April 16 10:00-12:00PM 
 
Members Native Plant Presale 
April 22 4:00PM-7:00PM 
 
Non-members Native Plant 
Sale 
April 23 9:00-3:00PM 
 
Guided Nature Walks: 
April 22 9-10:30, 10:00-11:30 
April 23 9-10:30, 10:00-11:30 

is rather dry and seems 
like common sense 
because it reflects what 
we have been doing for 
years and what we 
expect to be doing in the 
future.  Now we have it 
all acknowledged and 
committed to by not just 
those within the 
boundaries of our Refuge 
but also by USF&W.  I 
expect the signed 
agreement to soon be 
integrated into our 
Friends web site for 
everyone to read at their 
leisure. 
 

A few days later, with no clouds and sun shining low, I had time to walk our trails with Erin 
and reflect a bit on this accomplishment and the past few months at our Refuge.  It was a 
great afternoon walk with the sky full of geese and ducks talking up a storm as they were 
getting pushed around by eagles on the east and west end of the sky. 
 
Congratulations to Jenna Mendenhall with her new job with State of Oregon (see full story 
below).  We can't thank Jenna enough for all she has done and meant to Friends and to our 
Refuge.  We knew this day would come one day but we know Jenna will forever be part of 
us (as well as a phone call/an email away) and we know she will be very successful in this 
next chapter of her career.  The Friends' are actively looking for a new Environmental 
Education Specialist and plan to have the position filled by the beginning of May.  We are 
pleased to announce that Friends' volunteer Robin Harrower will be helping in the office 
during the transition.  Robin may be reached at 
Education@FriendsofTualatinrefuge.org.  Please welcome Robin in her new duties. 
 
Thank you to everyone that was able to attend the March Friends’ Board Meeting. Keith 
Mays announced all of the 2015 recipients of this award. One very special volunteer was 
left off of the announcement. Long time volunteer Carolyn Penner, head of the Crafty 
Friends dedicated over 103 hours of her time to helping the Friends and the Refuge. A very 
special thank you to her and the wonderfully talented group that she belongs to. Crafty 
Friends members spend countless hours and their own resources to provide beautiful 
handcrafts to sell in Natures Overlook.  The next time you are in the store, stop by and see 
their display. 
 
Thanks again to each of you, our members, volunteers and partners that make our Refuge 
what it is and what it will become. 
 
The refuge was mentioned in the Sierra Club newsletter - check it out using Sierra 
Link              

Farewell from Jenna Mendenhall 

Thank you for all the support and encouragement over the last six plus years. The 
experiences I have had here will last me a lifetime. The work being done by the Friends and 
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Friends Board Meeting 
April 26, 6:30PM 
April 26, 7:00PM business 
meeting 
 
Weed Watchers Workshop 
April 28, 6:00PM-8:00PM 
 
Please see our Friends 
website calendar for more 
details. 

 

Here are the links to the 
Friends social media - check 
us out! 
 
Our Facebook feed is also on 
our website at Friends Website 

 

 

Photos by Friends! 

 
To see hundreds of photos of 
scenes on the refuge as well as 
refuge events, visit our FLICKR 
web site at Friends FLICKR 

 

If you have a photo taken on 
the refuge and would like to 
share it with the Friends, email 
the image along with a brief 

note to: Membership Email 

FWS is inspiring. I am proud to have 
started my career with the Friends, and to 
have had the opportunities I did that led me 
to my next big adventure. Starting March 
24th I will be working as the Project 
Coordinator for the Oregon Environmental 
Literacy Program with Oregon State 
University Extension. I will be working with 
the Leadership team, the Program Council, 
and regional teams to support the 
implementation of projects that promote 
environmental literacy. The refuge is 
already doing amazing things through 
restoration, interpretation, and 
environmental education programs, and is 
an important part of the push for students 
to be environmentally literate. If you are 
interested in learning more about the 
Oregon Environmental Literacy Plan I 
encourage you to read about it more at: 

http://www.eeao.org/images/pdf_docs/OELP/OELP_revised04202013.pdf. I don’t like 
goodbyes so this is a "see you later!"  Please keep in touch if you would like through email: 
jenna.mendenhall@gmail.com or social media. 
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 Native Plant Sale!  

Friday, April 22 ,4:00 PM - 7:00PM Member's Presale  

Saturday, April 23, 9:00AM - 3:00PM Non-members 

Friends of the Refuge is sponsoring our Annual Native Plant Sale!  

Plants will be furnished by Bosky Dell Natives of West Linn which 

specializes in Oregon natives. Did you know that native plants 

supply four times the nutrition for birds, bees and wildlife as exotic plants do?  

Species for sale include wood violets, wild ginger, starry sedum, penstemon, 

huckleberry, Columbine, wild ginger, blue Trillium, mock orange, low Oregon grape 

and more.  

Special Presale for Friends Members on Friday, April 22. Not a Friends member? Join at 

the door and enjoy the presale. 
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Become an Emerald Patron for the 20thAnnual 
Tualatin River Bird Festival May 21, 2016 
 
In honor of the 20th Anniversary, we are looking for 20 Emerald Patrons to be part of this 
impressive milestone celebration! 
 
Emerald Patrons make a tax deductible contribution of $100. Patrons can be individuals, 
couples of families that would like the opportunity to show their personal support for this 
wonderful family friendly community event. Emerald Patrons will be listed by name 
(although anonymous donations are also welcome) in our commemorative program and the 
Friends’ Annual Report. You will also receive a very limited edition Emerald Green Bird 
Festival baseball cap.  If you are interested, please contact Bonnie Anderson in the Friends 

office at (503) 625-5944 (503) 625-5944 x227 or Info@FriendsofTualatinRefuge.org 
 
There are many other sponsorship opportunities for corporate and business with many 

benefits. Visit this link for more information:   Festival_Sponsorship.pdf 
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 Earth Day Celebration 

 
Earth Day Celebration! Friday & Saturday, April 22nd & April 23th  
Times vary. Guided Nature Walks! Both Friday and Saturday.  
Registration required. Visit friendsoftualatinrefuge.org to register online.  

Watercolors for all ages! Stop by anytime between 11 AM - 3 PM on Saturday in the Wildlife 
Center and create your masterpiece. No experience or supplies necessary.  

Learn about composting from our Naturalists! We will have our very own composting bin 
and red wigglers.  



Questions? E-mail Rachel Dunham Rachel_dunham@friendsoftualatinrefuge.org. 
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Nature's Overlook      

With the native plant sale coming in April, here are some gardening books to help you 

plan which plants can go in different parts of your yard! 

 

Gardening with Native Plants by Arthur Kruckeberg is a terrific guidebook on trees, 

shrubs and herbaceous perennials of the Pacific Northwest.  It has sections on where 

they grow on the wild to where they fit in your home garden.  

In Bringing Nature Home by Douglas Tallamy, stresses the importance of saving the 

ecosystem by replacing the alien plants with natives.  

Real Gardens Grow Natives by Eileen Stark, "is a stunningly photographed guide that 

helps readers plan, implement, and sustain a retreat at home that reflects the natural 

world. Gardening with native plants that naturally belong and thrive in the Pacific 

Northwest's climate and soil not only nurtures biodiversity, but provides a quintessential 

Northwest character and beauty." Amazon.com 

mailto:Rachel_dunham@friendsoftualatinrefuge.org


 

"Wear" in the World 
 
We are looking for photos of people wearing their Friends of TRNWR logo wear at other 
natural areas.  Please send your photo to info@friendsoftulatinrefuge.org and you might 
just be in the next Making Tracks e-newsletter. 

return to top 

Kids' Corner!  

Hey Kids! Bring your parents to the refuge - then tell us what you have seen.  Take a photo, 
draw a picture, write a short story, pen a poem. With your parents permission and help, 
send us your imaginings. Our newsletter will include a Kid's Corner imagining every month. 
See you on the refuge! 
 

For more information, contact: members@friendsoftualatinrefuge.org  
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Wildlife Center, Trail Rover & Interpretive Program  

Stop in the Wildlife Center to see the amazing exhibit the Allaire’s put together on beavers! 
Thank you to the Trail Rovers and Wildlife Center volunteers for keeping our facilities open 
and our trails safe! Special thanks to Kim Strassburg and Rob Lowe for presenting on 
conservation in China to staff and volunteers.  

 
Trail Rover Highlights – What have they seen?  
Painted turtle, Canvasback, Mourning cloak butterfly  
Male wood duck, Fox sparrows, Tundra swan, Peregrine falcon, Long-billed dowitcher, 
Townsend's vole, Lincoln's sparrow, Fox squirrel, Bewick's wren, Tree swallows, Muskrat, 
Ring-billed gull  

mailto:info@friendsoftulatinrefuge.org
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Other observations by Trail Rovers:  
Drew B; While on the observation platform, 7 sandhill cranes flew over.  
Mike J; Lots of little brown birds in the thickets tweeting away in the sunshine.  
Liz C; Fresh beaver chew south side of road 1/2 way between river platform and Rock 
Creek bridge.  
Donna N; The geese put on a fine concert. 4+ garter snakes with turquoise strips.  
Bryn C; Double rainbow!  
Larry H; 325 people seen at pond study in Feb. 
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News from Environmental Education Programs 

Enrichment Opportunities Open to Public: 
 
Second Saturday Work Party 
 
Second Saturday Work Party Saturday, April 9th  
8:45 AM – 12 PM  
Looking for a way to get involved in restoration? Come out to our Second Saturday 
restoration work party! For our April party we will be removing tree tubes from a planting 
along Roy Rodgers Rd. These tree tubes help to protect young plants from rodents and 
deer, but they have done their job and are ready to come off!  

We will meet at refuge HQ at 8:45 am to get checked in and head to our work site around 9 
am. Snacks and work gloves will be provided. Please wear sturdy shoes and bring a water 
bottle. All gloves, tools, and training will be provided on site. Please bring a water bottle and 
dress for some muddy work!  

Questions? E-mail Sarah Williams SWilliams@friendsoftualatinrefuge.org 

Weed Watchers Workshop 
Thursday, April 28, 6:00PM-8:00PM 

Worried about invasive plants and other weeds? 

Our FREE Weed Watcher workshops will train you to identify the species 
of most concern now and report them. Meet these plants up close and  
personal in our Speed Dating round, and take home a free weed id guide. 

All workshops run from 6-8pm and include a light snack. 

Please RSVP at www.swcd.net/workshops-education/weed-watchers/ or via Facebook.  

Other Volunteer opportunities 
 
There are many fun and rewarding programs and events that take place throughout the 
year. We would love to have you be a part of the refuge fun! Please visit 
www.friendsoftualatinrefuge.org 
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 Pacific Flyway Ambassadors Project 

Pacific Flyway Ambassadors Project Overview 2016 marks the Centennial of the first 
Migratory Bird Treaty, the cornerstone of international joint efforts to conserve birds that 
migrate across the United States and neighboring countries. A total of four Migratory Bird 
Treaties have been signed and they have collectively facilitated a long, successful history of 
conserving, protecting and managing migratory bird populations and their habitats in the 
United States, Canada, Mexico, Japan and Russia.  

The U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, together with a collection of federal, non-government 
organizations and international partners, will draw attention this spring to the incredible 
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journey of migrating birds. Two young bird novices are embarking on a trip up the Pacific 
Flyway from southern California to Alaska, using modern storytelling tools and techniques 
to engage new and diverse communities. These ambassadors of birds (Bird Trippers) will 
invite others to follow their journey through blogs and social media posts as they migrate up 
the Pacific coast. Their inspiration will be the landscapes and people of National Wildlife 
Refuges, National Parks and other wildlife hot spots, as well as Urban Bird Treaty Cities 
and other large communities. Through fun and dynamic storytelling the ambassadors will 
highlight extraordinary bird facts, threats and challenges birds face across urban and rural 
landscapes, and innovations of thought and design that are contributing to a brighter future 
for birds. Enriching the journey will be a parade of wildlife experts, bird enthusiasts and 
everyday people sharing their insights, feelings, and perspectives about birds both locally 
and globally. By engaging a variety of perspectives and knowledge, the ambassadors will 
paint a picture of our collective understanding and appreciation of birds and emphasize 
opportunities to make a difference. The focus on connecting new and diverse audiences is 
critical to the Service’s goal of establishing public relevance for the mission-based work of 
the agency and its partners in conservation. The following presents a strategic approach to 
reaching these non-traditional audiences. 

Meet the Bird Trippers -  

Jean Carlos Rodriguez-Ramos 

¡Hola! ¿Qué tal? My name is Jean (pronounced like John).I’m a 
tropical islander born and raised in Puerto Rico.Igrew up traveling 
between my mother’s coffee farm andmy father’s horse ranch where I 
became fond of nature,leading me to finish my BS in Microbiology at 
the University of Puerto Rico-Mayagüez. I am really passionate about 
biodiversity conservation and for the coming months, I will be part of 
the Pacific Flyway Ambassador project,a.k.a BirdTrippers. As a Latino 
who relishes the outdoors,I’ve encountered few Hispanic families who 
are fond of nature and conservation. Now is my time to pay it forward 

to nature, encouraging the new generation to go outside, enjoy wildlife and involve their 
families. As a result of a partnership between Environment for the Americas and 
U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, I will be reaching out to Latino and underrepresented 
communities to increase their participation in environmental education and conservation 

Christian Michael McWilliams 

Hola! Me llamo Christian. I’m a graduate of George 
Mason University with a Bachelors of Science in 
International Conflict Analysis and Resolution. My 
professional background is in communications working 
with various environmentally focused organizations including Empire 
Clean Cities in New York City, NY, Forest Trends in Washington, DC, 
and WRI India in 
Mumbai, India. Some of my strongest interests are in environmental 
conservation, international affairs, and alternative energy. I also enjoy 

the company of friends over a dark coffee and board games. I was born in Rota, Spain, 
living much of my life between there and the place I now call home - Norfolk, VA. 
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 Trail Update 

If you haven't heard we have a new bald eagles nest near the riparian forest! Due to the 
National Bald Eagle Guidelines, we are closing the year-round trail through the riparian 
forest. The good news, aside from a new nest, is the seasonal trail beyond the river 
overlook and the photo blind trail are now open. This is an exciting opportunity to explore 
parts of the refuge normally closed this time of year. The year round trail is scheduled ot 
open May 1st.  Please see trail map below for further details. 
 
Based on observations, our biologists believe it is the same breeding pair that have used 
the original nest in years past. We do not know if the eagles will be laying eggs, only time 



will tell. We will do our best to communicate updates as we have them. If you have any 
questions, please ask! 
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 Photo Society Juried Photo Display 

 
Have some images you'd like to see displayed in the Riparian room in May to July?  The 
Photo Society is sponsoring a juried presentation of the selected best of the images  from 
the Photo Society. 
 
Images must be make in Oregon or Washington, you must be a Friends member on the 
membership rolls, and you must attend a Photo Society meeting in February and/or March 
to sign up and get final details. 
 
You may submit up to three jpeg images for jury selection in the following seven categories. 
-On the refuge  - made in any federal or state wildlife refuge in Oregon or Washington 
-Birds 
-Mammals and Reptiles 
-Macro/Plants/Flowers/Mushrooms 
-Landscape 
-Waterfall/Water/Reflections 
-Insect/Invertebrate 

The selection jury will select up to three(3) images for each of the categories.  More detail 
on the submission and the jury selection timeline will be available at the February Photo 
Society meeting.  Images will be due on March 10 and if selected, your print will need to be 
submitted on April 20. 

There are no awards made with the selection process - those selected will have the 
opportunity of displaying.  You will be required to submit text about the nature of the image 
to help educate the public.   
 

Questions?  Send an email to Don Nelson at ac7zg@frontier.com for clarification, 

specifications and answers. 
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YOU CAN HELP Friends of TRNWR EARN DONATIONS JUST BY SHOPPING WITH 
YOUR FRED MEYER REWARDS CARD!  We have seven members signed up already 
and have received donations! 
 
Fred Meyer is donating $2.5 million per year to non-profits in Alaska, Idaho, Oregon and 
Washington, based on where their customers tell them to give. Here's how the program 
works:  

¶ Sign up for the Community Rewards program by linking your Fred Meyer Rewards 
Card to Friends of TRNWR at www.fredmeyer.com/communityrewards. You can 
search for us by our name or by our non-profit number 93278. 

¶ Then, every time you shop and use your Rewards Card, you are helping Friends of 
TRNWR earn a donation! 

¶ You still earn your Rewards Points, Fuel Points, and Rebates, just as you do today. 
¶ If you do not have a Rewards Card, they are available at the Customer Service 

desk of any Fred Meyer store. 

For more information, please visit www.fredmeyer.com/communityrewards.  
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   Support FOR While You Shop Online! 

If you are a frequent Amazon shopper, here's a great way to support 
the Friends while you make your purchases! And the great thing is, there's no extra cost to 
you! 
 
Simply go to smile.amazon.com and log in using your Amazon account, then type "Friends 
of Tualatin River National Wildlife Refuge" into the search box. Once it appears on your 
screen, check the "Select" box and you're ready to buy, buy, buy, while the Friends will 
receive a donation of .5% of every purchase from the Amazon Smile Foundation. 
 
Bookmark smile.amazon.com so you use it every time you shop and those cents will add up 
into dollars that will help the Friends support programs and projects on the Refuge. How 
easy is that!?  
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Let Us Know What You Think! 
 
Thank you for taking the time to read through this newsletter. Please help us make it something you look forward to receiving by 
telling us what you want to know about, and how we can improve the look or content. This is a work in progress, and we look 
forward to hearing from you! Click here to email your thoughts. 
Contact Info 
 
Friends of the Tualatin River National Wildlife Refuge 
19255 SW Pacific Highway 
Sherwood, OR 97140 

503-625-5944 503-625-5944 x227 

www.friendsoftualatinrefuge.org        
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